FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

OCTOBER 14, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney
John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

James Hall, Fire Chief

Faith Thompson, Assistant to the City Manager – Customer Focus

Craig Hampton, Special Projects Manager

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Mick Noland, PWC, Chief Operations Officer of Water Resources

Tom McNeill, PWC, Special Projects Manager

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Nicole S. Wright, Deputy City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Fogleman, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor Pitts announced the Character Education Concept for October 2002 was Responsibility.

MAYOR ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Mayor Pitts announced that City Manager Roger Stancil had received the Chancellor’s Medallion Award from Fayetteville State University, adding the award was the highest given by the University.

RECOGNITION:

Presentation of plaque and flag designating our City as a "Tree City USA."


Council Member Smith presented a Tree City USA plague, sign, and flag to Mayor Pitts.  She stated she attended the Arbor Day activities on September 27 at Walker-Spivey School.

Presentation of Proclamation in honor of Breast Cancer Awareness Month.


Mayor Pitts presented a Proclamation to Ms. Tyniesse Harrison with the Breast Cancer Awareness Resource Center proclaiming the month of October 2002 as Breast Cancer Awareness Month.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Council Member Haire requested that the order of Items 3.A. and 3.B. be reversed.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the agenda with the change of Item 3.A becoming Item 3.B and Item 3.B becoming Item 3.A.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Gonzalez requested to pull Items 2.C.2. and 2.G.1.  Council Member Smith requested to pull Item 2.B.1.  Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick requested to pull Item 2.D.2.  Council Member Keefe requested to pull Item 2.D.1.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Items 2.B.1., 2.C.2., 2.D.1., 2.D.2. and 2.G.1.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of September 9, 2002.

2.
Special meeting of September 24, 2002, with Cumberland County Board of Commissioners.

B.
Approve Infrastructure Transactions:

1.
Pulled for discussion.

2.
Resolution to advertise proposed closing of portions of Catalpa Road and Poplar Drive.

RESOLUTION AND NOTICE OF INTENT TO CLOSE PORTIONS OF CATALPA ROAD AND POPLAR DRIVE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-064.

3.
Utility Agreement No. 25252 with NCDOT for utility work associated with the Black and Decker Road widening project from Cumberland Road to U.S. 301 and authorize Mayor to execute. (PWC)

COPY OF A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-065.

C.
Approve Finance Matters:

1.
Resolution establishing rules for Dispute Resolution in contracts awarded as required by N.C.G.S § 143-128.

A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING DISPUTE RESOLUTION RULES IN BUILDING CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS AWARDED PURSUANT TO NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTE 143-128.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-066.

2.
Pulled for discussion.

3.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2003-2 and Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance 2003-3 (FEMA Grant for Fire Operations and Firefighter Safety).

4.
PWC FY 2003 Budget Amendment #1.  (PWC)

D.
Approve Economic Development Agreements:

1.
Pulled for discussion.

2.
Pulled for discussion.

3.
Second Amendment to Eastover Sanitary District Water Service Agreement and authorize Mayor to execute. (PWC)

4.
NORCRESS and Eastover Utility Service Interlocal Agreements and authorize Mayor to execute. (PWC)

E.
Approve request for special event signs from Junior League of Fayetteville for Holly Day Fair.

F.
Designate Robert Massey as Voting Delegate for NCLM convention to be held in Durham on October 20 and 21, 2002.  (Only council member registered to attend.)

G.
Approve rezoning requests:

1.
Pulled for discussion.
2.
P02-47F.  The rezoning from R10 Residential District to C1P Shopping Center District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on Morris Street.  Containing 2.50 acres more or less and being the property of Purvis Investments, Inc., and DPGP Investments, LLC, as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 3054, page 310, and 5794, pages 654-656, respectively, Cumberland County Registry.
H.
Council Member Requests:

1.
Refer to the Policy Committee the raising of civil penalties for sign ordinance violations.

2.
Refer to the Policy Committee Article II, Sections 2-35(a) and (b), appointments to be City residents, of the Fayetteville City Code for review and discussion of allowing property and business owners within the City to be eligible to serve.

B.1.
Municipal Agreement with NCDOT for replacement of Cape Fear River Bridge and Lock's Creek Bridge on Person Street, including ongoing maintenance of lights.


Council Member Smith pulled this item for discussion.  Council Member Smith stated there had been previous discussions regarding a light at the intersection of Deep Creek Road into Highway 53 where Person Street ends, and it was said that maybe when the work on the bridges began, adding a light could be considered at that time.  She stated she was asking that a request for a traffic light be sent along with the agreement to the North Carolina Department of Transportation because there had been a lot of growth in this area.


Council Member Keefe stated he did not have enough information to make a decision as to whether a traffic light was warranted at that location.  He stated he felt there needed to be more dialogue between the Transportation Committee or the North Carolina Department of Transportation and the City before moving forward with this request.


Council Member Fogleman stated the North Carolina Department of Transportation would not install a traffic light just because Council requested it, adding that the North Carolina Department of Transportation was going to study whatever they do.

COPY OF A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-063.
MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved that a letter requesting the investigation of the installation of a traffic light at the intersection of Deep Creek Road into Highway 53 where Person Street ends be sent along with the agreement to the Department of Transportation.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)
C.2.
Fee schedule for new Taxicab Ordinance.  (Ordinance adopted by Council on June 24, 2002.)


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  Council Member Gonzalez stated she had concerns with the price of the quarterly inspection fee increasing from $5.00 to $50.00 while the franchise application fee would not increase.  City Manager Roger Stancil responded the fees were developed at the time the ordinance was developed and the recommendation was a set of higher fees.  Mr. Stancil added that because the cap had been taken off the number of taxicabs, the process would require a great deal more work, effort, and perhaps an additional employee.  He stated they were trying to figure a way to recover the cost from the people that this would affect.  Mr. Stancil further stated that State law would not allow an increase in the application fee.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she now understood why the inspection was so high if they were bound by State law not to increase the application fee.

TAXICAB FEE SCHEDULE

Effective October 1, 2002


New or Expired Taxi Driver Permit:
$15.00


Renewal of Driver Permit:
$15.00


Change of Company:
$15.00


Change of Address:
$5.00


Change of Vehicle:
$5.00


Lost Drivers Permit:
$15.00


Quarterly Inspection Fee:
$50.00 per Vehicle


Franchise Application:
$25.00


Annual Franchise Fee:
$15.00 per Vehicle


(Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity)

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to approve the fee schedule for the new Taxicab Ordinance.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

G.1.
P02-44F.  The rezoning from R6 and R5A Residential Districts to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2935 Breezewood Avenue.  Containing .38 acres more or less and being the property of Breezewood Six, LLC, and A&R Railroad as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5680, pages 568-570, Cumberland County Registry.


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  Council Member Gonzalez stated she had a problem with the fact that a building was already being built on this property and it had not been rezoned yet.  She also wanted to know how someone could request the rezoning of a piece of property that did not belong to them.  Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, responded that according to the information the Planning Department had, the property in question was a vacant lot and there may be a building being built next to it.  Mr. Sharpe further stated there was nothing in the State Statutes or City Code that prohibited the petitioning of property to be rezoned that did not belong to the petitioner.  He stated that the reason why the railroad property was included in this request was because of the setbacks, and without this property being rezoned to P2, the property would have to adhere to the setback requirements of the adjoining residential properties.  Mr. Sharpe further stated all adjoining property owners had the right to appeal any rezoning requests and make their concerns known through appeals, correspondence, public hearings and City Council meetings and there were no appeals in this case and everyone was given due process.


A representative from Aberdeen & Rockfish Railroad Company stated some of the concerns the railroad company had with the property and expressed his concern against the rezoning of the company’s property.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to pull this item from the agenda and set a public hearing on it.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe


Council Member Worthy inquired if all adjoining property owners received notification before a property was rezoned.  Mr. Sharpe responded in the affirmative.  Council Member Worthy inquired if anyone in this particular case had shown up in opposition at any other meetings.  Mr. Sharpe responded that a letter opposing the rezoning from Aberdeen & Rockfish Railroad Company had been submitted and forwarded to the Zoning Commission but no appeal had been filed and no one appeared in opposition to the rezoning.


City Attorney Karen McDonald stated she wanted it to be clear that City Council could not change what was currently State law, which was that anyone could come and request that a piece of property that they did not own be rezoned, adding that everyone would receive notice and have an opportunity to voice their objection to the rezoning.


A discussion ensued regarding the process of the rezoning in this case.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 1 in favor (Council Member Gonzalez) to 9 in opposition

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to rezone from R6 and R5A Residential Districts to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification the property located at 2935 Breezewood Avenue.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

D.1.
Purchase of property located at 401 Rowan Street.  (Amphitheatre Project)


Council Member Keefe pulled this item for discussion.  Council Member Keefe inquired if this project could move forward without the purchase of two additional parcels of property.  City Manager Roger Stancil responded the City already owned the property on the corner and conversations were continuing between the other two property owners.  Mr. Stancil then stated his hope was that the City and the other two property owners would reach success in the negotiations, but if not, then he would come back before Council and request condemnation of the property so the project could move forward.  Mr. Stancil then stated his estimation would be that all of these properties were needed for the visibility of the project but it was also something that would be discussed during the design phase of the process.


Council Member Keefe stated he wanted to make sure there was a plan for all of these properties because he had been involved in negotiations before and was aware that the sale price gets more flexible the longer people hold out.  Mr. Stancil responded Council would ultimately approve any purchase made but they would only negotiate what was a fair price, and then let the court decide what was a fair price.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the purchase of property located at 401 Rowan Street.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)
D.2.
Interlocal Agreement with Kelly Hills/Slocomb Road Water & Sewer District and authorize Mayor to execute agreement. (PWC)


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick pulled this item for discussion.  Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick inquired if the difference was that the City of Fayetteville would own the sewer and water system.  Mr. Tom McNeil, PWC, Special Projects Manager, responded Kelly Hills Sanitary District would be the owners of the facilities and PWC would assist through interlocal agreement to secure the rights-of-way and would operate and maintain it for them and provide the waste water treatment until the debt was paid off.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated his concern was that if an area wanted to prevent itself from being annexed into the City, then their attitude should be to develop a sanitary district.  City Manager Roger Stancil responded a sanitary sewer district would not prevent an area from being annexed.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated he agreed but it made the annexation more difficult.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the interlocal agreement with Kelly Hills/Slocomb Road Water & Sewer District and authorize Mayor to execute agreement.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P02-46F.  Consider an application by Shelly and Bessie Magby for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances to allow an adult daycare in an R10 Residential District for property located at 1390 Thelbert Drive.  Containing .20 acres more or less and being the property of Shelly and Bessie Magby as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3329, page 822, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe reviewed the surrounding land use and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  Mr. Sharpe stated the Zoning Commission held a public hearing on this item and recommended approval with the findings of fact having been made that the property fitted in with the character of the area and that the use was not detrimental to the surrounding area, also that adequate parking was provided, appropriate driveway permits were obtained, and the setback requirements for the proposed addition to the structure were met.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:03 p.m.


After being sworn in, Mrs. Bessie Magby, 1353 Essex Place, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the special use permit.


Council Member Keefe inquired as to the age limit for adult daycares.  Mr. Sharpe responded age 18 and older.


Council Member Keefe stated that Mrs. Magby previously stated she had three children who were in school during the day and would need somewhere to go if they were sick, etc., and he wanted to know would this special use permit accommodate those children.  Mrs. Magby stated those children may have to come there.


Council Member Fogleman inquired if the law stated anything about adults and children being together in a facility of this nature.  Mr. Sharpe responded this facility if approved would have to be for children 18 and older.


Council Member Fogleman stated that Mrs. Magby had just stated that she would have three children that may have to come there who were under the age of 18.  Mrs. Magby stated those children had a home of their own and she would make accommodations for them at their own home.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:11 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the special use permit with the findings of fact that such use shall fit in with the character of the area in which such use is to be located and that such use is not detrimental to the surrounding neighborhood in addition to the conditions that adequate parking be provided, appropriate driveway permits be obtained, and the setback requirement for the proposed addition to the structure be met.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Public hearing to consider directing Phase IV-B annexation utility improvements (Ashton Forest, Lafayette Village, Queensdale, Shenandoah, Sherwood Park, Beaver Creek, Beaver Creek South, Williamsburg Plantation and portions of Arran Lakes West).

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated he wanted to make it clear that the action tonight would not set the amount of the assessment that citizens would be charged for this service, adding it was an action that Council would take once the project was completed and the project was voted on by Council after another public hearing.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:25 p.m.


A discussion ensued regarding the financial stability of the City and annexations.


Council Member Worthy inquired if the timeline that the City was currently on, regarding the annexation of this particular area, would allow the citizens of this area to be annexed in time enough to exercise their right to vote in the November 2003 election.  Mr. Stancil responded in the affirmative adding those citizens would be able to run and vote in the City Council election.


Mr. Andy Anderson, 5116 Ponderosa Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the resolution.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:33 p.m.

RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE PHASE IV-B ANNEXATION UTILITY IMPROVEMENT PROJECT BE UNDERTAKEN.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-067.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the resolution directing the Phase IV-B Annexation Utility Improvement Project be undertaken.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
Consider options for a Joint City-County Human Relations Commission.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil inquired if Council would be willing to support the concept of the City funding all of the costs of staffing a joint Commission for the first year, keeping records on that, and then negotiating a funding agreement with the County based on that, and also how Council would deal with appointments to the Commission.  Mr. Stancil stated his recommendation would be that Council wait until their appointments in 2004 and the County and City Managers would report back to the City and County in December 2003 based on the service.  Mr. Stancil added that the service was already being provided because when someone came for service to the City, no one was turned away.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to begin service upon County acceptance and defer County appointments until 2004 with approval of funding agreement.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

5.
Consider Areas 4A and 4B Annexation Projects and General Obligation Refunding Financial Matters:

A.
Adopt resolution making certain findings relating to the authorization and issuance of general obligation street improvement bonds and refunding bonds of the City of Fayetteville, North Carolina, and ratifying action of Finance Director in filing application for approval thereof with the Local Government Commission.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated he was requesting that Council take action to begin the process for these bonds to pay for the annexation improvements and to refinance public improvement bonds based on the current market which was estimated at the net present value savings of $394,000.00.


Council Member Worthy inquired about the MBE status in this project.  Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, stated she was not aware of any MBE status in this project but she would confirm that and get back with Council.


Council Member Worthy stated he would like a follow up on this because he was all for saving money, but at the same time the wealth needed to be shared.  Ms. Smith stated she thought Council Member Worthy was talking about revenue bonds which were rather large in terms of amount and they were represented in underwriter’s counsel or in the team that actually assisted in selling bonds.  She stated she would explore the MBE status regarding this project.

RESOLUTION MAKING CERTAIN FINDINGS RELATING TO THE AUTHORIZATION AND ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION STREET IMPROVEMENT BONDS AND REFUNDING BONDS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, AND RATIFYING ACTION OF FINANCE DIRECTOR IN FILING APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL THEREOF WITH LOCAL GOVERNMENT COMMISSION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-068.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the resolution with the findings.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Introduce an order authorizing $3,625,000.00 street improvement bonds.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to introduce an order authorizing $3,625,000.00 street improvement bonds.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

C.
Introduce an order authorizing $6,200,000.00 refunding bonds.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to introduce an order authorizing $6,200,000.00 refunding bonds.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

D.
Designate Finance Director to make and file sworn statement of debt.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to designate Finance Director to make and file a sworn statement of debt.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

E.
Set public hearing for October 28, 2002, to accept public comment upon the foregoing orders.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to set a public hearing for October 28, 2002, to accept public comment upon the foregoing orders.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
Consider resolution requesting the Local Government Commission approve the Financing Team in connection with the issuance of a proposed City of Fayetteville Public Works Commission Revenue Bond Tax Exempt Refinancing. (PWC)

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.  Ms. Smith stated Salomon Smith Barney Inc. approached the City and its Public Works Commission regarding the opportunity to refinance existing utility revenue bonds that the City had through a transaction that the City had never been involved in before which was called a synthetic fixed-rate transaction.  Ms. Smith then stated the purpose of this refinancing would be to save interest costs and would involve the issuance of variable rate bonds and a contract between the City of Fayetteville and Salomon Smith Barney Inc. to swap the variable interest rate on the new bonds for a fixed rate to be paid to Salomon Smith Barney Inc.  She stated this was a rather involved transaction and there would be an opportunity for additional education for City Council members and the Public Works Commission.

RESOLUTION REQUESTING THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT COMMISSION APPROVE THE FINANCING TEAM IN CONNECTION WITH THE ISSUANCE OF A PROPOSED CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION REVENUE BOND TAX EXEMPT REFINANCING.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-069.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Consider authorizing City Manager to negotiate and execute contract for architectural, engineering, and related professional services for master planning for the Arts Complex and master planning and construction documents and related services for the Amphitheater project.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated this process began in July 2002 with the issuance of a request of Statements of Qualifications that were sent to all of the local architectural firms.  Mr. Stancil stated he received statements from eight firms that were narrowed down to firms that were interviewed.  Mr. Stancil then stated that all were judged to be technically qualified but the group committee agreed that Shuller Ferris Lindstrom & Associates were the most qualified, talented, and comprehensive team and were selected as the best choice to proceed with the project.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to authorize the City Manager to negotiate and execute contract for architectural, engineering, and related professional services for master planning of the Arts Complex and master planning and construction documents related services for the Amphitheater project.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Council Member Worthy stated he would like for it to be made clear to the architectural firm that he would like to see as much minority business participation as possible during the construction phase of this project because these were mega dollars being spent and some of it needed to come back into the community.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Consider items related to the City-County Liaison Committee:

Council Member Smith, Vice Chair, presented this item.

A.
Report from City-County Liaison Committee.

B.
Consider items for referral to the City-County Liaison Committee meeting to be held on Thursday, October 24, 12:00 noon, Radisson Prince Charles Hotel.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to go forward with consolidating the City and County Appearance Commissions.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10-0)

9.
Report from City Manager/City Attorney Evaluation Committee.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick presented this item.  He stated they were working with Peg Carlson and Lyle Sumek on getting evaluation packets for the City Manager and City Attorney.

10.
Consider acceptance of good faith payment toward outstanding loan by Airborne and Special Operations Museum.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  Mr. Stancil stated it was clear to him, after reviewing financial statements of the museum, that the museum was not in a good financial position to make a full payment to the City.  He stated in discussing this matter with them, it was agreed that the museum would make a good faith payment in the amount of $50,247.00 which was 1 percent of their unpaid principal and interest.  Mr. Stancil stated he agreed with them that they could make that payment in monthly installments by the 15th of each month beginning October 15.  Mr. Stancil further stated that at the time the loan agreement was made, it was thought that the money would be raised and no one had any idea of what the financial situation of the museum would be.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to accept payment and direct the City Manager and City Attorney to develop alternative payment options.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

11.
Update from PWC and City on retrofitting of utilities in Tiffany Pines Subdivision.


Mr. Bradley Spain, Project Manager for Construction Dynamics Group, gave a current status report of the four projects in the 4-A area and the streets overlay contract.

12.
Discussion of what steps can be taken to help reduce flooding along Buckhead Creek from Cross Creek Mall through Evergreen Estates (Wallace Pond).


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick presented this item.  Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated that during the past months, there had been severe flooding throughout the entire area from Cross Creek mall through Wallace Pond.  Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick inquired as to what could be done as a government to work through this issue.  Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, stated they had begun efforts to try to snag and clear and open up some of Buckhead Creek.  Mr. Barefoot stated they received a response from the Corp of Engineers that they did not have a permit to do anything other than normal snagging in the creek so they were very limited in what they could do.  Mr. Barefoot further stated that some of the yards were in the flood plains and that was part of the problem, but they were trying to work with the property owners and developers to address some of these problems.


Council Member Fogleman stated there were solutions to problems like this adding there were semi-permeable paving materials that were being used around the country and the City should start investigating the use of some of these types of alternative materials that were not so detrimental to the environment.

13.
Discussion of installation of sidewalk along Ireland Drive, improved curb, gutter, and storm drainage as well as expanding the width to accommodate a center turn lane.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick presented this item inquiring about the State’s plans for storm drainage and curb and gutter for the Ireland Drive area.  Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, stated this was a TIP project, however it was a post-year project, which meant that there was currently no funding for it.  Mr. Teal then stated that Council could ask the TAC to look at possibly moving the project up, and of course the TAC would have to look at it and move some other project back to post year.  Mr. Teal also stated another possibility would be to refer this to the Transportation Committee to look into working with DOT to see if sidewalks could be put in.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to send this item to the Transportation Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:


Council Member Worthy moved to include all areas in need of improved curb, gutter, and storm drainage as well.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick accepted the friendly amendment to his motion.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

14.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
Appointments

1.
Senior Citizens Advisory Board - 3 vacancies - 3 appointments needed

Nominees:  Mary Mack, Bessie M. Magby, and Reva McNair

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to appoint Mary Mack, Bessie M. Magby, and Reva McNair to the Senior Citizens Advisory Board. 

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Nominations

1.
Historic Resources Commission - 5 vacancies - 2 At-Large, 1 Category 3 (Realtor, Developer, or General Contractor), 1 Category 4 (Building Designer or Land Use Design Professional), and 1 Category 5 (Historic District Property Owner) - 5 nominations needed

Council Member Fogleman nominated Ronald A. Rice, Jr., for Category 4 and Bruce A. Arnold for Category 5.

Council Member Haire nominated Brenda D. Moore for the at-large position.

Mayor Pitts nominated Dr. J. Wayne Riggins for the at-large position.

2.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission - 3 vacancies - 3 nominations needed


Council Member Worthy nominated Mr. Bobby Hill.


Council Member Massey nominated Mr. Bruce Mitchell.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick nominated Mr. John W. Smith, Jr.


Council Member Keefe nominated Ms. Ann Griffin Spiesberger.

3.
Zoning Commission - 1 alternate member resignation for term expiring December 2003 - 1 nomination needed


Council Member Haire nominated Mr. Nathan Scales.

4.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings - 1 vacancy - 1 nomination needed (3-year term)

4.
Board of Adjustments - 1 resignation Zoning Commission position - 1 nomination needed


A discussion ensued regarding the qualifications of the vacant position for the Board of Adjustments.

C.
Information for November Vacancies

1.
Fair Housing Board - 2 vacancies - 2 nominations needed

15.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:

A.
Update on Strategic Plan.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

B.
Update on Council Policy calendar.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

C.
Update on Council projects.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

D.
Update on City-PWC Mutual Pay and Benefit programs.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

E.
Report on Haymount Manor utility situation.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

F.
Preliminary Official and Certified Population Estimates from State.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

G.
Information from PWC Special Projects Department regarding the effects of urban sprawl.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

H.
Calendar of upcoming special events.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

I.
Information on public forum responses.


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

INFORMATION

1.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Board, Edgar Wilson
1994
Interest Refund
$37.23


Tedesco, Anthony Rocco
2001
Corrected Assessment
16.58


Allsport Camping & Housing
2001
Clerical Error
14.04


TOTAL


$67.85

2.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of August 2002 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2002 Taxes
$2,204,334.90

2002 Vehicle Taxes
199,690.56
2002 Revit
9,638.55
2002 Vehicle Revit
325.48
2002 FVT
23,234.93
2002 Storm Water
152,343.48
2001 Taxes
54,664.29
2001 Vehicle Taxes
52,120.46
2001 Revit
47.59
2001 Vehicle Revit
4.49
2001 FVT
6,956.41
2001 Storm Water
3,417.41
2000 Taxes
11,904.37
2000 Vehicle Taxes
2,609.29
2000 Revit
0.00

2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00

2000 FVT
425.57

2000 Storm Water
859.84
1999 Taxes
1,640.23
1999 Vehicle Taxes
1,017.50
1999 Revit
1.78
1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
155.41
1999 Storm Water
195.67
1998 and Prior Taxes
1,054.85

1998 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
1,520.33
1998 and Prior Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 and Prior FVT
351.24
1998 and Prior Storm Water
186.71
Interest
13,197.00
Interest (Revit)
2.74
Interest (Storm Water)
505.68
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Total Collections
$2,742,406.76

3.
Monthly Commissioner Report from Public Works Commission.

4.
Letter of appreciation from citizen for assistance from Police Department regarding crime in his neighborhood.

5.
Report on Good News Bureau funding.

6.
Report on Job Fair results.

7.
Letter of appreciation from Preservation North Carolina for assistance during annual conference held in Fayetteville.

8.
Airborne and Special Operations Museum Committee:  minutes of August 22 and September 26, 2002.

9.
Police Department – report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of August 2002.

10.
Status report of all ongoing annexation projects.

11.
PWC – minutes of September 11, 2002.

12.
FACVB – minutes of September 12, 2002.

13.
Planning Department – Monthly Report for August 2002.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:23 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

NICOLE S. WRIGHT




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

Deputy City Clerk



Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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